
 
Cold Spring City Council 
Special Meeting 
July 12, 2010 
 

The special meeting of the Cold Spring City Council, as advertised, was called to order by Mayor Mark Stoeber.  The 
following council members were present:  Lou Gerding, Brenda Helton, Rob Moore, Stuart Oehrle,  and  Sandy Ross.  Also 
present were Police Chief Ed Burk, City Clerk Rita Seger, Administrative Officer Michael Vank, and City Attorney Brandon 
Voelker. 
 

Mayor Stoeber pointed out exits from Council Chambers, per Fire Department regulations. 
 
Mayor Stoeber stated that normally the second Monday of the month is a caucus meeting, which is a general working 

meeting and no votes or actions are taken, just debates and ideas.  The fourth meeting Monday of the month is a council meeting 
where we can take action.  Due to a series of events the June 28th council meeting had to be cancelled, which left some business 
still to conduct.  We advertised this meeting as a special council meeting.  We are required to conduct only the business shown on 
the agenda per Kentucky Revised Statutes.  Mayor Stoeber apologizes to audience members for any inconvenience this may 
cause.   

 
The first order of business is a consideration of a city resident to fill a vacancy on a council seat left by Janis Reiman.  

Mayor Stoeber stated that Ms. Reiman worked hard with council over the last year and a half of her term, but she has recently 
married and  unfortunately she is not able to fulfill the remaining six months of her two year term.  The mayor has received her 
written resignation as required by law, and he commended her for her service to the community.    That leaves us with a vacancy 
which by law we are allowed to fill, but if we do not fill the position within thirty days then it is filled by the governor of the 
state.  A longstanding resident and familiar name in the community, Dave Guidugli, has stepped forward to be considered for 
filling that position.  Stuart Oehrle made a motion to approve the appointment of Dave Guidugli to fill the vacant seat on city 
council, and Rob Moore seconded the motion.   

 
Brenda Helton verified that the accepted date of Janis Reiman’s resignation was June 25th.  She stated that this vacancy 

should have probably been advertised or made known to the general public so that we would have had more time and 
consideration to fill this vacancy.   

 
Lou Gerding stated that in the past we had to appoint someone mid-term who the council was not familiar with and that 

appointment was regretted.  Council has worked well with and is very familiar with Dave Guidugli.   
 
Stuart Oehrle stated that we also appointed Kathy Noel to fill a vacancy mid-term who the  council was familiar with and 

that worked out well.  With the election is coming up in November this will just fill the vacant position until the election is done 
in five months.   

 
Sandy Ross commented that we do have another individual who is unknown to council but has come forward with 

interest in this vacancy, and he may bring a different demographic.  We are only talking about a replacement for five months, and 
this is a great opportunity for this individual to learn and see if this is something for which he would like to campaign. Brenda 
Helton stated that she would like to see this gentleman remain involved with the city in any manner, since he has expressed an 
interest.  Stuart Oehrle stated that it would be nice to include his name for any openings and he suggested our Planning & Zoning 
Commission. 

 
Mayor Stoeber stated that the individual is Christopher Vaught, who is aware that tonight’s meeting is a replacement 

night.  It was nice of him to step forward via e-mail to express his interest.  Mayor Stoeber stated that he would be happy to reach 
out to Mr. Vaught to see if he would be interested in stepping forward on our Planning and Zoning Commission, which is an 
excellent opportunity to learn how the city works and to go from there.   Mayor Stoeber stated that the city went through a very 
important annexation of property in the quadrant of the city where Mr. Vaught lives, and his family was very important in helping 
and contributing with that annexation.     

 
Roll call vote showed three yeses and two noes – Brenda Helton and Sandy Ross.  Brandon Voelker verified that this is a 

majority of the legislative body and the motion carried. 
 
The city clerk issued the Oath of Office to newly appointed council member Dave Guidugli.  At this point, Mr. Guidugli 

joined council members as a participant in this meeting. 
 
Mayor Stoeber stated that Dave Guidugli has twelve years experience as a council member, lived in the area his whole 

life, and been in the city for fifteen years.  His family is very public-service oriented.  The Mayor thanked him for his service. 
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The minutes of the May 24th Municipal Aid Road Fund meeting were reviewed by all.  Brenda Helton made a motion for 

approval and Lou Gerding seconded the motion.  All were in favor with the exception of Dave Guidugli, who was recused since 
he was not on council at the time of the meeting.    Motion carried. 

 
The minutes of the May 24th regular council meeting were reviewed by all.  Rob Moore made a motion for approval and 

Lou Gerding seconded the motion. Sandy Ross questioned the wording on page 2 which stated “….the two abstentions are 
consider no votes”.  Mayor Stoeber suggested amending wording to state “….the two abstentions are not considered as votes.”  
All were in favor of the minutes as amended with the exception of Dave Guidugli, who was recused since he was not on council 
at the time of the meeting.    Motion carried. 

 
The minutes of the June 14th special council meeting were reviewed by all.  Stuart Oehrle made a motion for approval 

and Lou Gerding seconded the motion.  All were in favor with the exception of Dave Guidugli who was recused since he was not 
on council at the time of the meeting.  Motion carried. 

 
Mayor Stoeber stated that the neighborhood focus report was next on the agenda.  In order to create better community 

awareness and involvement, the Police Department and Chief Burk divided up the city into eleven general areas with an officer 
being assigned to each of those areas.  Sergeant Messer and Lieutenant Hall are here tonight to talk about their designated 
community areas so that we can see where connections and bonds are building, and make us aware of activities going on in those 
sectors. 

 
Sergeant Brian Messer first reported on Granite Spring, which is actually Detective Ratcliff’s area.  A street party was 

held in Granite Spring, and Sergeant Messer participated.  It was a huge success not only for the Granite Spring Community but 
with the police and fire departments who were involved.  Sergeant Messer commented on his designated area of Springside.  
There have been complaints about speeding in that area and they discussed placing the speed trailer there with enforcement.  
However, since we have portable speed bumps it was thought that we could use these to slow people down.  The head of the 
condo association said she will bring it up at their next meeting to see if they have consensus to try the portable speed bumps or 
come back with the speed trailer with enforcement again.  Sergeant Messer reported that the Sturbridge area has been quiet with 
very few complaints.  A couple of neighbors took it upon themselves to clean out an area at the end of Villagegreen where some 
evergreens had been planted. They cut the old growth out and threw it onto the street.  Some neighbors complained about this.    
Sergeant Messer stated that he contacted our Pubic Works Department and they went right out and cleaned it up. When 
questioned about curfew violations,  he stated that he hasn’t heard of any since he has been placed on second shift. 

 
Lieutenant Wayne Hall’s geo-focus areas are Glenridge and Shadow Lake.  The only major incident going on is a canine 

running loose in Shadow Lake. With back and forth e-mails from the complainant and owner of the dog, they are pretty close to 
solving it and hopefully everyone is going to be happy.  Lieutenant Hall reported that in Glenridge there is an individual that he 
can send an e-mail to and she sends it along to over thirty of their  residents.  They have their own notification system.  Also the 
Police Department has Nixle and if we put anything out on that, then alerts can go out to e-mails and cell phones.   

 
Rob Moore questioned how residents sign up for that notification system.  Chief Ed Burk stated that the Cold Spring 

website includes a link to the police department website, www.coldspringpd.org and it is updated every week or two.  Mayor 
Stoeber stated that it has wonderful information, which includes profiles on the officers and contact information.  The closer and 
better the relationships are between the residents and the police, the better it is for the entire community as a whole.  

 
Ed Burk stated that Lieutenant Hall’s neighborhood focus is the most successful area in the city at this time.  He receives 

a lot of communication along with thanks and appreciation from his residents for what he does up there.  He has attended the 
Shadow Lake Condo Association meetings.  He is most active in his particular area and receives a lot of feedback.  Mayor 
Stoeber added that Lieutenant Hall is the longest standing officer in the department, having served with the Cold Spring Police 
Department for eighteen years. 

 
Mayor Stoeber stated that the next matter of business is the appointment of a new police officer.  We feel very good to 

have a new recruit of his caliber, who has agreed to work for us and go through the rigors of becoming a police officer.   
 
Municipal Order 10-02 was read, appointing Jacob T. Zink to the Cold Spring Police Department.    Lou Gerding 

made a motion for approval and Rob Moore seconded the motion.  All were in favor.  Motion carried. 
 
New police officer Jacob T. Zink was issued the Oath of Office, and received a round of applause.  Chief Burk stated 

that a person always remembers a first  and last of his or her career  and hopefully  Officer Zink will be  here longer than Lt. Hall.   
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Thanks and congratulations to Jacob Zink.  Mayor Stoeber stated that Officer Zink has a supportive family, and he encourages 
them  to visit the Richmond Police Academy in Kentucky.  It is very updated, modern, and extremely impressive.   

 
Michael Vank gave an update on Plaza Drive, which was the next topic on the agenda this evening.  He stated that 

several months ago the city came to the conclusion that we demand that the developer complete a series of repairs or corrections 
to Plaza Drive before we would accept it as a dedicated road to the city.  If the developer doesn’t have interest in pursuing those 
corrections, perhaps we could use the cash bond that had been placed to ensure that the repairs to the road are done properly.  Our 
engineering company, CDS did an estimate of the cost of producing those repairs, which is $13,970.00.  Since the bond that was 
placed was $15,307.00, we can use that bond money to complete the repairs and enhancements that are needed.   

 
Brenda Helton questioned if the developer was aware of the cost estimates made by our engineer.  She stated that it 

would only be fair to contact him and say that we have taken upon ourselves to get estimates and if he is not willing to do the 
work then the city will do it with the bond money.  Sandy Ross stated that she thought that we were going to assess and get the 
facts together and advise the developer that these repairs needed to be made by a specified date.  If they are not done by the 
specified date then we would go ahead and make those corrections and the developers would forfeit that bond. This has gone on 
for a long time. 

 
Mayor Stoeber agrees, but stated that the purpose of this discussion now is to get the facts before us and confirm what 

we want to do with this project.  At a previous meeting it was decided that if in fact the estimate was underneath the level of the 
bond, we would do an either/or scenario.  Council just needs to say what scenario we are going to follow. 

 
Lou Gerding stated that since he was the one who brought attention to the flaws in that area, he would like a copy of the 

engineering report to go over the estimate and make sure it covers everything that was talked about.  Mr. Gerding made a motion 
to table the discussion until the report can be reviewed.  Sandy Ross seconded the motion.  Roll call vote showed four yeses 
and two noes – Rob Moore and Stuart Oehrle.  Motion carried. 

 
Mayor Stoeber stated that this will be placed on the August caucus agenda. 
 
Next on the agenda was approval of the bids for the Glenridge / Ridgepointe Road Project.  Michael Vank reported that 

since we now have funds available for the completion of the 2010/2011 road project, we had two separate bids placed, one for the 
reconstruction of twelve concrete streets or portions thereof, and the other for portions of two streets to be re-blacktopped.  
Because these would likely be done by different companies and because the concrete streets take more time for the specifications 
to be written and bids created, we elected to go ahead and bid the two blacktop streets so we could start them as early as possible.   
The low bid on the blacktop was $83,119.00, approximately 25% less than the estimated cost.  We can either accept that bid and 
begin the construction work, or we can wait until the concrete bids are opened.  If the concrete bids come in unexpectedly high, 
then we might not want to do these two asphalt streets now.  Mr. Vank stated that nothing from the engineers indicate that we 
should expect higher than anticipated concrete bids.  It is much more likely that the concrete work would come in below our 
estimated cost, but this is something to consider. 

  
Dave Guidugli questioned if there was a time frame on accepting this bid and if we do wait for the concrete bids to come 

in, would this blacktop bid still be acceptable.  Also, Mr. Guidugli stated that he is not familiar with the low bidder, Bluegrass 
Paving.  He questioned if our engineering firm has ever worked with them before and if they were happy with their work.  He 
also questioned if we have a one year warranty and if that is part of the bid. Stuart Oehrle stated that he is familiar with four of the 
five blacktop companies that have submitted their bids, but has no familiarity with Bluegrass Paving either.   

 
Michael Vank stated that the low bid on the blacktop is good for thirty days, which would bring the acceptable date for 

acceptance to July 23rd, which is before the July 26th council meeting. He stated that all of our jobs usually have a least a one year 
warranty. There is a possibility that these numbers will not be in effect if we do not act on it tonight.   

    
Brandon Voelker stated that our engineers do make a recommendation on the contractors, and they take everything into 

consideration, which then gives you the recourse to look at your engineer if for some reason they were negligent in the selection 
of the contractor.  Brenda Helton verified that the low bidder, Bluegrass Paving is the bidder recommended by our engineer.   

 
Mayor Stoeber stated as a point of administration that Bluegrass Paving is the low bidder and they are recommended by 

the engineer so the preponderance of information that this city and council would have to generate to not take that bid would be 
quite a bit from that standpoint.  
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Stuart Oehrle stated that we do have  some control here.  The engineers are going to manage, inspect, make sure that the 

undercoat is laid properly and the roads will be inspected before the laying of the final coat.   
 
Stuart Oehrle made a motion to accept the bid of Bluegrass Paving.  Rob Moore seconded the motion.  At a suggestion 

from the Mayor, Stuart Oehrle amended the motion to accept the bid from Bluegrass Paving, based on the recommendation 
of our engineering firm, and the associated documentation.  Rob Moore seconded the motion.  Roll call vote on the motion as 
amended showed six yeses and no noes.  Motion carried. 

 
Dave Guidugli made a motion to table the resolution endorsing the Cable Board Interlocal Agreement which was 

the next item on the agenda. Brenda Helton seconded the motion.   Mr. Guidugli stated that there is another city that has made a 
recommended change.  Instead of having to come back to pass another resolution, the Cable Board would like to hold off until 
they review the new proposal.  The Cable Board will have a regular meeting at the end of the month and decide if adjustments 
should be made.  Roll call vote showed five yeses and one no – Lou Gerding.  Motion carried.    This will be tabled to the 
August 9th caucus meeting.  

 
Ordinance 10-968 amending the Cold Spring Personnel Policy was read in summary form for the first time. Mayor 

Stoeber verified that everyone on council had a copy.  He stated that he received great feedback with questions from Brenda 
Helton, and he replied on the issues addressed.  Brenda Helton made a motion for approval, and Stuart Oehrle seconded the 
motion.  Roll call vote showed six yeses and no noes.  Motion carried.   

 
At this point, Mayor Stoeber stated that a temporary recess was needed in order to conduct a meeting of the Municipal 

Properties Corporation.  Stuart Oehrle made a motion to temporarily recess this meeting and Rob Moore seconded the motion.  
All were in favor.  Motion carried. 

 
Stuart Oehrle, as president of the Municipal Properties Corporation,  called the special meeting of the Municipal 

Properties Corporation to order.  He called for a motion to authorize the president to execute the deed transferring all 
properties owned to the city of Cold Spring. Lou Gerding made a motion for approval and Sandy Ross seconded the motion.  
Rob Moore stated that this is due to the auditors’ recommendations.  Brandon Voelker stated that in the past, the city could not 
hold a debt for an extended period of time so they created the Municipal Properties Corporation so that we could borrow money 
that exceed terms of office.  The auditors recommended that instead of maintaining two separate books, we should close it down 
and transfer everything back to the city.   

 
As a member of the Municipal Properties Corporation, Mayor Mark Stoeber is also given a vote.  Roll call vote showed 

seven yeses and no noes.  Motion carried. 
 
The next item was a motion to authorize the president to transfer all cash and/or other accounts to the City of Cold 

Spring.  Rob Moore made a motion for approval and Brenda Helton seconded the motion.  Roll call vote showed seven yeses and 
no noes.   Motion carried. 

 
Sandy Ross made a motion to approve a Resolution to dissolve the Municipal Properties Corporation.  Lou Gerding 

seconded the motion. Roll call vote showed seven yeses and no noes.  Motion carried. 
 
Brenda Helton made a motion to adjourn the final meeting of the Municipal Properties Corporation. Sandy Ross 

seconded the motion. All were in favor.  Motion carried. 
 
Stuart Oehrle made a motion to call the July 12th special council meeting back to order.  Dave Guidugli seconded the 

motion.  All were in favor.  Motion carried. 
 
Ordinance 10-969 dissolving the Municipal Properties Corporation was read in summary form for the first time. 

Stuart Oehrle made a motion for approval and Lou Gerding seconded the motion.  Roll call vote showed six yeses and no noes.  
Motion carried. 

 
Stuart Oehrle made a motion to enter into Executive Session, per K.R.S. 61.810  C. – Litigation.  Rob Moore seconded 

the motion. All were in favor.  Motion carried. 
 
Lou Gerding made a motion to come out of executive session, and Dave Guidugli seconded the motion.  All were in 

favor.  Motion carried.  No action was taken as a result of this executive session. 
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Stuart Oehrle made a motion to adjourn the July 12th special council meeting, and Dave Guidugli seconded the motion.  

All were in favor.  Motion carried. 
 

 
 

 
 
 
Approved: 
 
 
City Clerk:       Mayor: 

 
 
 
 
 



 
 
Cold Spring City Council 
July 26, 2010 
 
 The regular meeting of the Cold Spring City Council was called to order by Mayor Mark Stoeber.  Pledge to the flag and 
prayer was led by the City Clerk.  Roll call showed the following council members present – Lou Gerding, Dave Guidugli, 
Brenda Helton, Rob Moore, Stuart Oehrle, and Sandy Ross. Also present were Police Chief Ed Burk, City Clerk Rita Seger, 
Administrative Officer Michael Vank and City Attorney Brandon Voelker. 

 
Mayor Stoeber pointed out exits from Council Chambers, per Fire Department regulations. 
 
There were no additions or deletions to the agenda. 
 
Cindy Wehry, member of the Parks, Recreation, and Tree Commission, announced that the June Yard of the Month was 

awarded to Steve and Vickie Trauth of 59 Madonna Lane.  In June, they were presented with a plaque showing a photo of their 
home and yard, and a yard of the month sign was placed in their yard.  Ms. Wehry stated that the winner for the July Yard of the 
Month goes to David and Cyndi Couch, of 92 Stonyridge Drive.  Mr. and Mrs. Couch were present to receive their plaque.  A 
yard of the month sign was placed in their yard.  The Couch’s  were congratulated with a round of applause.  Mayor Stoeber 
stated that this is the seventh year of this wonderful award that runs from May through October.  It recognizes the efforts made by 
our residents who keep their yards beautiful. 

 
Mayor Stoeber announced that National Night Out will be held on Tuesday, August 3rd beginning at 6 pm at our 

Friendship Park. Chief Ed Burk stated that this is a celebration of Police and Fire Departments across the country inviting the 
community to see what they do.  There will be various demonstrations, and hot dogs, drinks and refreshments will be served.  
Mayor Stoeber stated that this is a great opportunity to meet and interact with our Police and Fire Departments.   

 
Another major event put on by our Parks, Recreation, and Tree Commission is the Cold Spring Cruise In – Concert, 

which will be held on Saturday, August 14th.  This is the 12th year for this event.  The Cruise In begins at 4 pm.  It is not only for 
classic cars, but it is wide open to all levels and types of vehicles.  We average 250 to 300 cars and it is a great event.  We have a 
free concert afterwards, at 8 pm, featuring the Hot Wax Show Band.   There will be  plenty of food booths from local vendors. 
Mayor Stoeber invited our residents to get involved.   If you would like to volunteer, please contact the City Clerk. 

 
Mayor Stoeber congratulated our neighbors, the City of Highland Heights.  On this Saturday, July 31st, they are 

dedicating their new city building at 176 Johns Hill Road.  It is a beautiful building with wonderful grounds.   
 
Campbell County has announced a series of repairs to Dodsworth Lane.  Because the bridge at the lower portion of that 

road will be replaced, it will be closed to thru traffic as early as August 1st and it could be closed as long as sixty days for 
construction, so keep that in mind if you normally travel that route.  

 
There will be a drawing for an American flag and pole for a resident staying until the end of this meeting. 
 
Mayor Stoeber also welcomed two special guests, Senator Katie Stine and Representative Joe Fischer.  Both are actively 

involved in an agenda item tonight, and he thanked them both for attending.   
 
The minutes of the July 12, 2010 special council meeting were reviewed by all.  Stuart Oehrle made a motion for 

approval and Lou Gerding seconded the motion.   Dave Guidugli requested a change in the third paragraph, to read the fourth 
Monday of the month instead of the fourth meeting of the month.  All were in favor of the minutes as corrected.    Motion carried.   

 
Mayor Stoeber welcomed scheduled guest, Glen Elsener, who was speaking on behalf of the residents petitioning for a 

traffic light on the AA Highway at Glenridge Drive and  Ivy Ridge Drive.   
 
Mr. Elsener reviewed the past history of the two developments, and he pointed out the new developments, restaurants, 

and businesses that have been built along the AA Highway since the previous traffic light request in 2004.  Traffic density has 
increased proportionately.  Now most of the residents feel that the intersection is death-defying.  In 2004 the number of residents 
in both  Glenridge and Ivy Ridge has increased.  Because of the Ivy Ridge development, the center median was  removed and 
replaced  by  turn  lanes  that   have  become  an  impetus  for  a potential head on collision.  Many residents will only turn right 
and work their way around the AA Highway to avoid the left turn.    
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Mr. Elsener put together a packet which includes 110 responses from residents supporting the request for a traffic light.  

He also presented data collected on a survey on the number of drivers in the developments now, and the projected number of  
drivers in two years. He stated that when school is in session, the amount of traffic and drivers increases by a large percentage. 
There are also obstacles, such as the telephone pole near Ivy Ridge and the dip in the road near the Brookstone Apartments, that 
inhibit view of the roadway.  The Cold Spring Police do an incredible job on the AA Highway with the speeding traffic, which 
does slow down in their presence, but it doesn’t stick when the police are not there.   The consensus from the residents is that a 
properly programmed light would allow for better entrance onto the AA Highway and help reduce the average speed of the traffic 
at the top of the hill.  There is major concern about  truck traffic being stopped at the top of the hill, but in doing some 
measurements, the hill actually breaks a quarter of a mile away from the intersection, and at an eighth of a mile it is virtually 
level.  This would give ten semis fifteen feet of spacing without being down on the steeper part of the hill. 

 
Mr. Elsener thanked the mayor and council for their support in 2004,  and asked the city  to do so again and  get the 

Highway Department’s attention.  He stated that if we can get a traffic study done, he hopes it will be when school is in session 
because traffic picks up quite a bit when that happens.   

 
Mayor Stoeber thanked Mr. Elsener and all of the attendees present tonight from the Glenridge and Ivy Ridge 

developments.  They have done their research, and have been very respectful and logical.  To be so involved is the true definition 
of citizenship.  This is how government should work and how communities should work.   They have communicated with Chief 
Burk and Lieutenant Hall many times.   The police department welcomes that interaction.  That community awareness breaks 
down the barriers of the police and the community when they become  involved in the safety and security of their neighborhood. 

 
Mr. Elsener pointed out that this wasn’t the effort of just one person but many from both Glenridge and Ivy Ridge 

residents who have offered help and support in one way or another.  They provided a resolution for their packet.  Flyers were 
passed and everyone was informed.  Mr. Elsener added that out of the 110 positive responses, he did receive two e-mails from 
residents who don’t want a light there.  Mr. Elsener asked that we add a city letter to include in the packet to Mr. Hans of the 
Department of Transportation.   

   
Mayor Stoeber stated that Mr. Elsener has raised some very good points.  In 2004, Senator Stine, Representative Fischer 

and the city  were in full support of a traffic signal.  A packet was put together including civic response with endorsement letters, 
accident statistics, resident and developers letters, and a resolution.  Three months later we received a denial from the Department 
of Transportation with the reasoning that the trip count was too low, and there just wasn’t enough traffic going down the AA 
Highway.  The Highway Department chose to put up flashing lights instead. 

 
State Senator Katie Stine thanked Mr. Elsener also for all of the work and research done.  She commended the mayor 

and council for the fabulous job in the growth of our city.  With the growth there are also challenges, and she and Representative  
Fischer are always willing to help ease those growing pains.  They have done the work on this traffic light before.  When she 
received a call from Mr. Vank on the Mayor’s behalf, she immediately phoned Mr. Hans, district engineer for the Department of 
Transportation  and he stated that  they would get right on it.  There is a long and involved process in determining the safety pros 
and cons.  They are the experts and we have to trust their expertise and judgment on these matters, because they do this all over 
the state.  Senator Stine stated that already this work has paid off because the process has begun.  The work presented tonight is a 
great support and they have made a case that will certainly be a part of that analysis.  Senator Stine stated that she appreciates Mr. 
Elsener calling her on behalf of the residents and letting her and Representative Fischer be involved in this.   

 
Representative Joe Fischer stated that he also appreciates being called.  This is the way that local government is 

supposed to work.  You are supposed to contact your local government.  It also helps him to listen to some of the concerns that 
have been expressed here.  Ten years ago, Poplar Ridge had a flashing light and at that time they petitioned the state, and they did 
change that to a full traffic signal.  Just by listening and remembering that, we need to ask the State Highway Department to look 
back in their records and see what the traffic count was there and compare it to what the traffic counts are at this intersection now.  
It is also a good point to make that we not conduct these traffic counts until school starts, otherwise the data becomes skewed 
against us.  He appreciates all of the work that has been done, and if we do a smart approach, we may be successful this time.   

 
Councilman Stuart Oehrle added that he lives in the Glenridge Subdivision, and he received phone calls from some 

residents in Shadow Lake, who want the traffic light just to break up the traffic so that they can turn left.  It would be a good idea 
see if we can get something from the Shadow Lake Association supporting this as well.   He stated that there are multiple 
dynamics in that area that we need to convey for the traffic studies, with  Shadow Lake residents and Glenridge residents within a 
few thousand feet of each other all trying to turn left.  He commented that every traffic light going down the AA Highway is a 
result of a death and he doesn’t want a light just because someone had to die for it; he wants the light to prevent that from 
occurring.   
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Dave Guidugli asked if Senator Stine or Representative Fischer knew where the State was in doing an east / west 

connector towards Alexandria, to keep all of this traffic from coming north in the first place.  Alexandria has a large development 
that may be starting soon and if that happens, no matter how many traffic lights we have, we will not be able to handle all of that 
traffic coming this way to get to I-471 and I-275.  Representative Fischer stated that as far as he knows it is in the six year plan, 
but it has never been funded and any part of the plan beyond the two year budget period is unfunded and is just a plan.  Katie 
Stine stated that it would be important for local governments and the counties involved to speak up and let them know that they 
are in accord for moving this forward.  Since it is part of a cross-county road, we need to find out where Kenton County stands on 
this.  Everyone needs to be on the same page. 

 
Mayor Stoeber stated that we can take tonight’s presentation and use it as a model.  Maybe we can get Campbell and 

Kenton Counties and the locals together to do something very similar.  Because money is immensely tight,  you have to ration 
your dollars based on logical need, and we need to show the state that  there is a solid justification and a solid need.  

 
Mayor Stoeber stated that he would like to coordinate with Senator Stine and Representative Fischer and the city offline, 

to see what the best way is for the information to flow in order to get this light on the AA Highway at Glenridge and Ivy Ridge.  
He said we need to determine if it would be better for us to pull it together and send it to the Department of Transportation 
directly, or do something else.  This issue is urgent and important.  Mayor Stoeber thanked everyone for being here and stated that 
we will do our part.  Thanks again to both Senator Stine and Representative Fischer for being here.     

 
  A resident questioned if the city would take any type of action tonight for this traffic light request.  Mayor Stoeber 

stated that we did act on a petition in 2004 and can also act on it tonight.   Council made an addition to the agenda, under New 
Business, Item D. – Updated petition for a traffic light.   

 
Ordinance 10-968, amending the Cold Spring Personnel Policy was read in summary form for the second time.  Rob 

Moore made a motion to adopt this ordinance, and Stuart Oehrle seconded the motion.  Roll call vote showed six yeses and no 
noes.  Motion carried.   

 
Ordinance 10-969, dissolving the Municipal Properties Corporation was read in summary form for the second time.  

Mayor Stoeber gave a review and stated that many years ago, the state government was wrestling with the idea on how a 
municipality could own property, buildings and get financing, and so they developed an elaborate system of corporations for 
cities.  Over time, realities have caught up and the K.R.S. laws don’t deal with it anymore.  We are just abolishing a corporation 
that we have that only has $169 in it.  Sandy Ross made a motion to adopt this ordinance, and Stuart Oehrle seconded the 
motion.  Roll call vote showed six yeses and no noes.  Motion carried.   

  
Mayor Stoeber gave background on the next item on the agenda, which was approval of the bids for the 2010 / 2011 

Street Program.  In 2004 City Council and Mayor Stoeber put together a fifteen year strategic plan for the city, and even with 
the current recession, our strategic plan has held. Part of that strategic plan is to put a significant investment in city streets, which 
are phenomenally expensive.  The plan was to put together five phases of street replacement expenditures of about $1 million to 
$1.5 million every three to four years.  We are now entering phase three.   We went out for bids and we will resurface a couple of 
streets with asphalt, which will begin tomorrow.   We have also gone out for bids on concrete reconstruction.  Council and 
finance got some very favorable, virtually interest-free financing.  Because we are in decent financial shape, we are actually going 
to spend about $2 million to replace twelve streets or portions of them over the next twelve months.  That is a significant 
investment of your tax dollars being used for the well-being of the city.  Because of the difficult economy right now, contractors 
are extremely aggressive.   Council has five bids before them for twelve streets, ranging from $1.4 million  to $1.8 million.  Our 
finance and public works committees met tonight before this meeting to review the bids.   

 
Stuart Oehrle made a motion to  approve the bid from JPS Construction for $1.418 million.  Rob Moore seconded the 

motion.   Lou Gerding questioned the feasibility of JPS being able to complete all twelve streets during this construction period. 
 
Mark Brueggeman, engineer for CDS, stated that it was possible for JPS to complete them, some this year and some  

will probably not be done until next year.  He stated that the last thing they wanted to do was to make the bidding and 
construction time so short  that it would prohibit some people from bidding it.  They wanted to make it as enticing to contractors 
as possible in order to achieve the best possible bids.  Mr. Brueggeman  stated  that  he would definitely recommend the award of 
the contract to JPS.   JPS Construction has indicated that they are committed to start on the streets and get a number of them done.  
They say that once they start on a street, they will stay and finish it.     Because the contractors are very aggressive with their bids 
due to the economy, we are seeing approximately twenty percent savings over prices in 2008.   That is a huge savings and he 
commended the City for going out and getting some financing and being creative in maintaining the city’s infrastructure and that 
is really top notch.  Financially this is a very good deal for the city and the citizens of Cold Spring.   
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Lou Gerding verified that CDS has enough people on staff to inspect and oversee this project.  Mr. Brueggeman stated 

that they also have Thelen and Associates to test the concrete and make sure we are getting the proper strength as well as testing 
of the subgrade before the pavement is put down.  It is important to emphasize that they have developed a pavement section for 
the city that is going to last longer than the original streets that were put in.  The difference is that they are putting in another drain 
system along with a drainage blanket underneath the pavement.  Historically they have found that streets that have problems in 
this area are almost always due to subgrade ground water getting into and deteriorating the subgrade. With the underdrains and a 
drainage blanket they can control the ground water and the surface water from getting into the subgrade.   

 
Dave Guidugli questioned if they have formulated a list of the streets that they are going to do this year and next year.  

Mr. Brueggemann stated that they set a priority list with the contractor at the determination of city staff, showing which streets 
they wanted to do first. 

 
Stuart Oehrle verified that CDS Engineering will also be inspecting the blacktop work being done in Glenridge and 

Ridgepointe.  That job also came in with low bids as well, which is why we can do all of this.   
 
Lou Gerding stated that the strategic plan was for about $1 million to be spent every three or four years on the street 

project.  If we do this $2 million street phase, he verified  that another street project phase  may or may not happen depending on 
how the financing is at that time.  Mayor Stoeber stated that the phases are merely guiding posts and not facts.  In past phases we 
have only done seven or eight streets; now we are doing twelve.  We are actually doing some of the streets that were designed to 
be done during a later phase.   

 
Stuart Oehrle questioned if some of the streets may go into the next fiscal year since they have until July 30th.  Mayor 

Stoeber stated that they will be done during this fiscal year. Stuart Oehrle stated that if we can get the most bang for our buck 
now, this is the time to do it and get more streets done now.  It makes more sense, especially with the interest rates we were able 
to get.   

 
Roll call vote showed six yeses and no noes.  Motion carried. 
 
The next item is the addition to tonight’s agenda.  Lou Gerding made a motion to pass Resolution 10-05, which updates 

Resolution 04-03 to petition a traffic light on the AA Highway at Glenridge and Ivy Ridge Drives.  Stuart Oehrle seconded 
the motion.  Stuart Oehrle verified that once we get this Resolution, it will go with the packet, and we will coordinate with 
Senator Stine and Representative Fischer on sending it to the Department of Transportation.  We want to time it so  that they 
won’t show up the first of August before school starts, rather than the end of August.   

 
Sandy Ross requested that there be a cover letter for all council to sign to show that we are all united in support of this, 

and to show our respect and support of  all of the residents that we represent.  
 
All were in favor.  Motion carried. 
 
Departmental reports were reviewed. 
 
Ed Burk stated that he hopes everyone knows who their neighborhood focus officers are, and to please call or e-mail 

them.  It is a cooperative effort.  We need your help as much as you need ours.  If you see something, please call us right away 
and let us know what is going on.  Don’t wait until two weeks later.  See it – Call it.  The number for Campbell County Dispatch 
is 292-3622.  The police department website is www.coldspringpd.org.  Mayor Stoeber stated that you can also sign up for our 
alert list, called Nixel which will feed into your computer.  You can see where you fit into the grid of the city, find your focus 
officer along with his picture, e-mail address, and cell phone number.  We would like for you to get to know your police officers.   

 
Stuart Oehrle stated that school starts on August 18th.  Watch out for the school kids.  Sandy Ross added that when 

caution lights go on, slow down at the schools.  Many drivers don’t abide by that.  Use caution and watch out for other people.  
Chief Burk stated that our officers will watch for and enforce that issue.   

 
Brenda Helton commented that our residents are really having a great response on paying their property taxes this year.  

Mark Stoeber stated that about one third of the city’s revenues come from property taxes.  It is good to send out a property tax bill  
but it doesn’t do anything for you unless it gets paid.  Most cities will lose anywhere from four to nine percent in delinquencies 
and that drops your revenues by that amount.  The response from Cold Spring property owners has been phenomenal.   
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Stuart Oehrle stated that he did get the form for Yard of the Month for the website,  and he will work on making it an 

online report as requested.   
 
Mayor Stoeber thanked the Parks, Recreation, and Tree Commission for their hard work on the Cruise in / Concert and 

Yard of the Month. Volunteers are welcome.   
 
Sandy Ross stated that when we talk in Caucus about the interlocal agreement, she would like to see if a  copy of their 

budget could be included in the packet of information.  Dave Guidugli stated that he will make sure that is taken care of. 
 
Dave Guidugli stated that we do have two openings on Planning & Zoning if anyone is interested in joining.  We would 

be happy to have someone step forward.   
 
Mayor Stoeber thanked Glen Elsener and the residents from Glenridge and Ivy Ridge for attending.  They provided great 

dialogue and showed respect and interest.  He wishes more people would come in and have this type of conversation. 
 
The winner of the American flag and pole was resident Steve Goderwis. 
 
Lou Gerding made a motion to adjourn the July 26th  meeting, and Stuart Oehrle seconded the motion.  All were in favor.  

Motion carried. 
 
 
 

  
 
  
Approved: 
 
 
City Clerk:       Mayor: 
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